BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

January 18, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, January 18, 2005, 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman




David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Christopher R. Lombard

Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

MIIA – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the Town’s property/liability and workers compensation carrier, the Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Association (“MIIA”) has announced that Plymouth will be receiving $39,731 in credits and dividends.  The breakdown is as follows:

P/L Credit

$12,975

WC Credit

$22,151

Dividend 04

$ 4,605
Total

            $39,731

Mr. Sylvia also explained that both the property & liability and workers compensation participation credits would be applied to reduce Plymouth’s annual premium for Fiscal Year 2006.


He also mentioned that in addition to the above mentioned credits and dividend, Plymouth would be eligible for loss control credits as part of the FY 05 loss control credit program.  Plymouth has been participating in this program since FY 03 and has realized approximately $27,510 in credits to date.

Grant – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town had just received an urban self- help grant.  He explained that this grant came from the State’s Office of Conservation.  Mr. Sylvia further explained that the grant was for $145,000 in addition to the $175,000 already set aside.

Intern Program – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Assistant Town Manager is in the process of establishing an intern program in the Town Manager’s office.  The interns will be coming from the MPA Program at Bridgewater State College and will not cost the Town any money.  The interns could begin as early as next week.

LICENSES

Change of Manager (Liquor)

Plymouth Country Club is requesting a Change of Manager from Robert Beaulieu to Maureen Graham.

LICENSES (continued)

Background check shows no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this above Change of Manager and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Change of Manager (Liquor)

Martha’s Galley, 179 Court Street is requesting a Change of Manager from Lane Parmley to Martha Stone.

Background check shows no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this above Change of Manager and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

One Day Wine & Malt License

Plymouth Philharmonic Orchestra, 16 Court Street is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for January 29, 2005 from 7:30 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a fundraising event to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol. 

Selectman Schena moved to grant the above One-Day Wine and Malt license and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Cabbyshack Inc,. d/b/a Cabbyshack, 30 Town Wharf Road is requesting permission to close the restaurant from February 7, 2005 until March 1, 2005 for repairs and renovations.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this closing and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Change of Officer (Liquor License)

Bugaboo Creek Steak House, Long Pond Road is requesting a change of officer.  Dennis Pedra resigns as President and Kristine R. Nyhof has been elected.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this above Change of Officer and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Mooring Fee – The Board adopted a uniform mooring fee of $6.00 for residents and

non-residents alike per the recommendation of the Assistant Town Manager.  This decision was based on an amendment to Massachusetts General Laws stating that “no mooring fees

may discriminate on the basis of residence”.

Reappointment – The Board re-appointed Frimma Buckman to the Cultural Council for an

Additional 3-year term.  

Wild Animal Permit – Ms. Megan Duarte of 2 Black Cat Road will be granted a Wild Animal 

Permit for her dog pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws.  The applicant had the required insurance and has signed the hold harmless agreement.  The Animal Control Officer had reviewed and recommended approval of this permit.

Gift – The Board accepted a check, as a gift, in the amount of $500.00 from The B.P.O Elks Plymouth to the Manomet Youth Center.  Their only request was that the funds be used for an event or for betterment of the Youth Center. 

Gift – The Board accepted a check, as a gift, in the amount of $20,000.00 from

Harrington and Harrington in reference to the Warren Cove Flood Mitigation Project.

Minutes – The minutes of January 11, 2005 were approved on a motion from Selectmen Schena and a second from Selectman Malaguti.  Voted 5-0 approved.

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Town Meeting Member Patrick Ellis commented that the roads, after the storm, were very bad in Plymouth this year. He explained that he lives on Anawon Road and it is a sheet of ice.  He said he understood that the DPW is calibrating sanders but the side streets are terrible. He asked about the parking ban and if the Selectmen would bring it back.

Sean Harmon, Vice President of Firefighters Local 1768, wanted to address the Board with his concerns about closing the Manomet Fire Station.  Mr. Harmon does not want any of our stations to close.

PUBLIC HEARING – EAST BAY GRILLE

The Board met to consider an alter of premise to the liquor license of East Bay Grille, Inc.  The applicant was seeking to add 170 square feet of seating area off of the existing lounge area and a 250 square feet bar with 28 stools on their existing outside patio.

Mr. Paul Barbados, owner of East Bay Grille, explained that he was looking to put in a seasonal bar and patio expansion for liquor and food. 

Selectman Lombard clarified that Mr. Barbados was just looking to add additional space to his outside area.  Mr. Barbados confirmed that this was correct.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the alter of premise and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

PUBLIC HEARING – WALMART

The Board met to consider a request from Walmart for temporary above ground storage of 14,000 gallons of propane.  The tank would be located on Lot 003, Assessor’s Map 102.

Mr. John Quinn of American Gas Products explained that propane was one of the products that his company supplies to the construction industry.  He explained that Dimarco is constructing a 

PUBLIC HEARING – WALMART (continued)

Sam’s Club and Walmart Super Center and a Michael’s, a Petco and a Dick’s Sporting Goods.  He explained that it was necessary for a propane station to be installed and that these are temporary for construction. He commented that at the end of the season they would be knocked down.  

Selectman Schena asked how long the temporary license would need to run.  Mr. Quinn responded that they would be done by the end of April.  Selectman Quintal asked Chief Pierson if we have ever had this much propane.  Chief Pierson responded that collectively we have had more of this and this quantity didn’t pose an increased hazard.  Chief Pierson though that Mr. Quinn was a very conscientious person according to his visits at station.  Selectman Quintal asked again if we were equipped to handle an emergency and the Chief responded that the storage would be in remote locations throughout the site.  Selectman Lombard commented that he shares same safety concern.  He also asked Mr. Quinn if they would have security at that site. Mr. Quinn responded that they would.   

There was confusion as to the expiration date of the permit and Mr. Quinn clarified that he would like it until May 30, 2005. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to grant this license and Selectmen Schena seconded. Voted 4-1 approved.  Selectman Quintal voted in opposition.

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 6: To see what action the Town will take with regard to fixing the salaries of elected Town Officials.

Mr. Sylvia explained that this article supplies a yearly stipend for each Board member.  The Chairman gets $2,500.00 and each board member gets $1,500.00.  Mr. Sylvia commented that the Finance Committee opposed this article on a vote of 6 to 5.  

Vice Malaguti motioned to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 11: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund a household hazardous waste collection day or other activity, or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Sylvia explained that this is an annual article, which funds two household waste collection days and hazardous spills if any should occur.  He explained that the Chief requested $15,000 for FY06.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the Finance Committee recommended this article in the amount of $10,000.00.

Chief Pierson explained that this money typically funds two collection days, one in May and one in October. 

Selectman Schena said usually this article has unspent monies and that is the reason the Finance Committee reduces the amount.  Chief Pierson explained that we currently had a little over $25,000.00 in unspent articles.  Selectman Schena motioned to recommend this article with a reduction to $10,000 and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.  Selectman 

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Lombard commented that we have roll off and asked why we didn’t do it ourselves.  Chief Pierson explained that it was cheaper to contract it out. 

FIRE SERVICE

Last week the Board met to discuss the closing of the Manomet Fire Station with Chief Pierson.  Chief Pierson felt that the only feasible way to handle the Fire Departments budget was to close the Manomet Fire Station for approximately 30-45 days.  

This issue met with opposition from firefighters and residents alike.  The Board decided to table this issue until the Finance Director could come up with possible alternatives to this closing.

Mr. Sylvia stated that this was not an easy decision for anyone to make.  This closing was due in part to the reduction in state aid and early retirement.  Mr. Sylvia assured the Board that the command staff has been working tirelessly in the best interest of this community.  He explained that no one of them were happy about this closing. 

Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Miller completed a memo on three possible options to the closing, however he will run through these three options.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the first option was to close Manomet Station for 45 days.  The second option was to continue with the sporadic closings but operationally, that option would be the most difficult for the command staff.  The third option would be spending what we have left in the overtime budget and then asking for $150,000 at a special town meeting in April.  This option was not recommended because of the uncertainty of obtaining the money.  Mr. Sylvia did not feel this option was in the best interest of the Town.  He also said he has to defer the experience to the command staff and let them manage this situation accordingly. 

Selectman Lombard didn’t like the idea of option 2 because he didn’t understand why would we close a station without notice. Chief Pierson explained that typically in the evening and morning they look at availability at that station and then we stretch overtime to supplement those down stations or if we can’t get them, then they close the station.  Selectman Lombard asked how much advance notice was required for someone to call in.  Chief Pierson said the fire fighters could call up to 2 hours before their shift.

Selectman Malaguti felt that shifting men around on a random basis was not the right option. He asked the Chief how many men it would take to keep these stations open.  Chief Pierson said that 16 men were needed for a full complement.  

Selectman Quintal felt this is was service that has to be provided to this town.  He explained that we have a nuclear power plant in this town and therefore we need to be prepared in regards to our fire service.  Mr. Quintal felt that maybe we should bring in civilians to do our 911 calls.  He also though we should bring our ambulance service to back to Town.  He will not vote to close the station.

Chairman Tavares explained that minimum manning was negotiated out and it cost the Town 6k per man.  He explained that the Town is facing a lot of concerns and the Selectmen do not control the purse strings.  Chairman Tavares said that he was not in support of closing the station.  He wants to call a special town meeting and ask for the money.

FIRE SERVICE (continued)

Selectman Lombard said he understood that this was the Town Manager’s decision and asked him why he came before the Board.  Chairman Tavares responded that he was glad Mr. Sylvia came before the Board and then a discussion ensued.

Vice Chairman Malaguti said that until more money comes down from the state we don’t really have too many options.  He said he hears everyday from different people not to raise the taxes.  He commented that he wanted more stations and more men but he didn’t know where the money was coming from. 

Selectman Schena explained that we knew 6 months ago what we would have to go through when we were preparing the budgets.  He responded that certain departments are more important than others for example the Fire and Police Departments.  He did not feel the fire departments, other than the Pinehills, were strategically placed. 

Deputy Chief Enos explained that we were looking to close Manomet to create more consistency in the Department in regards to placing men.  He explained that the sporadic closing were tough operationally speaking.  He explained that with these sporadic closings that the injury rate is up, and the response time has increased to 5 minutes from 4 minutes.  He option 2 was not working for the department.  

Chairman Tavares said knowing that there is not enough in the budget he is still willing to keep station open and risk it.   

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Miller to explain what overlay reserve was.  Mr. Miller explained that this was a reserve account and that is raised on the tax recap.  He said it was used to offset the abatement process.  Mr. Miller would not recommend this for operating expenses, because this is a one-time revenue source. 

Mr. George Cameron, resident, said that he thinks a special town meeting is good idea.  He said that a one minute response difference on a call, could make all the difference.  He told the Selectmen to let town meeting decide if the station will close. 

Mr. Robert Bielen, Town Meeting Member explained that he supports hiring more firefighters.  He said that the 70/30 split between the Schools and the Town didn’t work anymore.  He also asked if there were some surplus properties we could sell off.   Mr. Sylvia explained said any sale of property goes to the sale of property account but our hands are tied and cannot be used for operating expenditures. 

Chairman Tavares brought the discussion back to the Board and Selectman Schena moved to accept the Town Manager’s recommendation of closing Manomet Fire Station and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded. Voted 3-2 approved.  Selectman Quintal and Chairman Tavares voted in opposition.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Snow Removal – Selectman Lombard explained that he has received a lot of complaints about the snow removal this year.  He asked Mr. Sylvia if he could look into it, particularly the snow being plowed in areas where cars are parked.  Vice Chairman Malaguti said we should ask Mr. Crombie for an update on his thoughts regarding the new sanding and salting and application and if this is working.  Mr. Malaguti also asked Mr. Sylvia to follow up with the parking ban and 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

the alternate parking locations.  He said first they needed to give the residents a place to park, then enforce the parking ban.   Mr. Sylvia explained that he met with Mr. Crombie once already about the lots at Stephen’s Field and South Russell Street and explained he would get back to the Board.  Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia to speak with Mr. Crombie and Mr. Miller about giving a realistic number regarding snow removal as we have exhausted the current budget already. 

Selectman Quintal asked if we had less DPW employees this year as opposed to last year.   

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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